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Band, Chorus P resen t 
Combined Yu le  C o n ce rt
The band and chorus of Val

dosta State College will present 
a combined Christmas concert 

I on Thursday. December 8, at 
| S:i5 p.m. in Pound Hall.

With a total of sixty members, 
the VSC chorus, under the direc
tion of Webster Teague, head of 
the music department, will per
form a variety of Christmas 
music, in both modern and tra
ditional styles and including 
carols from other countries. One 
of the features of the concert 
will be Two Kings, by Clokey in 
which the chorus will be accom
panied by a brass ensemble from 
VSC’s band.

Soloists from the choruses will 
also perform in certain select
ions. Gail Culpepper, Cordele, 
will sing the soprana solo in a 
A Christmas Roundelay, by 
Young. Larry Adams, Valdosta 
will be featured in the carol. 
Open Wide the Stable Door. 
Jeannic Priest, Quitman, will 
perform the soprano solo in The 
Holy Child Sleeps, by Rogers.

Under I he direction o f San
ford Campbell, the newly-form
ed VSC band will be appearing 
in its first public concert on the 
Christmas program. The board 
will perform Pergolesi's Glory to 
God In the Highest Cantique de 
Noel, which will feature a coro
net solo, and A Christmas Festi
val, which i> a medley o f well- 
known Chri>!ma; cargis-jarrang^ 
ed by Leroy AjjjeKfrsoii.

Scholars Chosen 
Among Freshmen

Eleven freshmen have been 
chosen by the Scholarship and 
Honors Committee? as the Presi
dent's Freshmen Scholars.

These freshmen include Diane 
Cruke, Leesburg; Merry Herr
ing, Albany; Richard Webb, 
Westhampton Beach, New York; 
Glenda Pyles, Macon; and Na- 
decn Wanatka, and Mary Beth 
Moore, Atlanta.

Other members of the group 
are Thomas Brown, Moultrie; 
and Mac McVey, Peggy Rigglc, 
Theresa Cullen, an d  David 
Dcutscher, all of Valdosta.

Colonel Ren Christie, co-chair- 
man of the Honors Committee, 
said that these students were 
chosen on the basis of their Col
lege Board scores and their high 
school performance. He said the 
idea of a freshman scholar group 
was conceived by President Mar
tin to honor. outstanding fresh
men, and provide an incentive 
for work and study.

These freshmen will be recog
nized at a convocation to be held 
in the Valdosta State gym De
cember 5 at 2:00 p.m. Speaker 
for the assembly program will 
be Dr. Fred C. Davison, Vice- 
Chancellor of the University 
System of Georgia.

Members of the Scholarship 
and Honors Committee are Col
onel Ren Christie, and Lamar 
Pearson co-chairman; Maurice 
Lindaucr, Lavan Robinson, Mrs. 
Homer Morgcnthalcr, and Mrs. 
Martha McKcy. Other committee 
member* are Wayne Faircloth, 
Dr. Raymond Cook, Alex McFad- 
dcn, Dr. Harry Duval, and Bill 
Bennett.

The VSC Serenaders, directed 
by Lavan Robinson* w ill give 
their first program on November 
28 for the Kiwanis Club of A l
bany, Georgia. On December 5, 
the Serenaders will appear on 
the program honoring the Presi
dent's Freshmen. On December 
7, Serenaders w ill sing for the 
Rotary Club's luncheon, and they 
will present a program at the 
Live Oak Methodist Church that 
evening. On December 9, VSC’s 
Serenaders w ill perform for the 
Women’s Clubs at J a s p e r ,  
Florida.

VSC Names Thirteen 
To Who's Who Among

Seniors 
Students

Pafford Plans 
Registration

Pre-registration week for win
ter quarter has been scheduled 
for the week of November 28 
through December 2, announced 
Dr. Ward Pafford, Dean of the 
College.

Dr. Pafford said that it is im
portant that students make ap
pointments with their advisors 
during this period. “ Pre-registra
tion w ill be confined to this 
week/* he stressed.

Thirteen seniors at Valdosta 
State have been named to Who’s 
Who Among Students in Ameri
can Universities and Colleges.

Among those named to Who's 
Who representing VSC is Larry 
Adams, a music major from Val
dosta. Larry is serving as Men's 
Day Student Representative to 
the Student Government Asso
ciation, president of the Euterpe 
Society, and is a member of 
Black Key. In addition, he sings 
in the Glee Club and is a mem
ber o f the Serenaders. A  mem
ber of Pi Kappa Phi social fra
ternity, Larry has served as so
cial chairman, and was the Phi 
Mu Sweetheart for 1965-66.

N iel Bell, Macon, sings with 
the Serenaders and the Glee 
Club, and is Choir Director at 
the Live Oak Methodist Church, 
Live Oak, Florida. Niel, a soci
ology major, is serving as presi
dent of the Sociology Club, and 
is a member of Black Key and 
the Euterpe Society.

Another senior named to 
Who's Who is Lucille Dawson, 
Valdosta, who is majoring in the 
field of elementary education. 
Lucille was a cheerleader in 
1964 and 1965, was freshman

O v e r s t r e e t  A d d s  L i f e  
To V S C  P r o d u c t i o n

by GERALD BOYD
Wayne Overstreet's interpre

tation of Reverend T. Lawrence 
Shannon in Tennessee W illiam ’s 
play, “Night of the Iguana,” 
came alive on the Pound Hall 
stage last week. The somewhat 
comic interpretation of the ser
ious play was overdramatic at 
times but Overstreet's character
ization remained consistent. 
Overstreet is a senior from Ha- 
hira, and the role o f Shannon 
was his first acting role at VSC.

Maxine Faulk was portrayed 
by M illie Hendry, a senior from 
Lake City, Florida. Miss Hendry 
took a difficult lead role for her 
first college acting experience, 
but she maintained good char
acterization and presented a 
fluid stage appearance.

The characterization of Han
nah Jclkcs by Becky Lee, Way- 
cross, progressed during the 
course o f the play. The role was 
Miss Lee’s first as a freshman in 
college but she did some good 
acting toward the end.

A  bit of excellent acting in 
projection and characterization 
was done by Sandra Belotc, a 
senior speech major from Val
dosta. Miss Bclote played the 
part o f Miss Fellows, and her 
fine acting increased the tempo 
and the pace of the play while

ma n i p t i S  

Thanksgiving

Holidays Nov. 23-27

Preroglstration Nov. 28-Dec. 2

Sock and Buskin
Play ....... . Dec. 6

Christmas
Formal ................... Dec. 9
Final Exams Dec. 12-15

she was on stage.
Stage neophyte, Joel Epstein, 

a freshman from Ft. Lauderdale, 
Florida, credited the play an 
excellent stage personality in 
the part o f Nonno. The char
acter role presented difficulties 
because of its lengthy stage sil
ences, but Epstein handled the 
part commendably.

Sophomore Angie Thompson, 
Blakely, is to be commended for 
her representation o f Charlotte 
Goodall. Although her appear- 
cnces on stage were brief, the 
role supporting Reverend Shan
non was difficult.

Minor roles of Jake Latta and 
Hank were done well by Tony 
Chastain and Allen Van Brown, 
respectively.

The brief appearances of two 
Mexicans, played by Larry Green 
and Letson Plant, and o f a 
group of Germans, played by 
Bill Gable, Ellice Passmore, 
Jessica Mayne, and Bradley Nc- 
Smith added color and gaiety to 
the stage.

The set, designed by Joel 
Boatwright of the specch depart
ment, combined with the light
ing effects by Hoyt Crosby and 
the sound effects by Marcia 
Owens to produce an atmosphere 
characteristic of the Puerto Ri
can hotel setting.

The play went over rather 
smoothly although the pace lag
ged at times and the cues were 
sometimes slow.

John Rudy, head of the speech 
department, deserves credit for 
directing the contemporary play. 
The training of inexperienced 
actors and actresses for such a 
difficult play required time and 
hard work, and the play was 
certainly a credit to VSC as well 
as the Speech department.

class sweetheart, and vicc-prcsi- 
dcnt of her sophomore class. 
She served as junior class rep
resentative to the SGA, and was 
chosen to the Pine Cone Court 
in 1965. As a sophomore, Lucille 
was picked as one of the ten 
best-dressed on campus. A  mem
ber of Alpha Delta Pi, Lucille 
has served as Guard and Par
liamentarian, and was chosen as 
the outstanding pledge o f her 
pledge class.

Another education major from 
Valdosta named to Who’s Who 
is Suzanne Evans. Suzanne is a 
past president of the Creative 
Writing Club, and was editor of 
the Pine Branch last year. She 
worked on the Campus Canopy, 
and is serving as secretary-treas- 
urer of Sigma Alpha Chi. Treas
urer o f Kappa Delta sorority, 
Suzanne was vice-president of 
her pledge class.

A  speech major from Lake 
Park, Terry Carter, was also 
named to Who’ Who. A  member 
of Alpha Psi Omega, Terry is 
president of the Sock and Bus
kin Club, a member of the Wes
ley Players and Black Key. He 
is in the Creative Writing Club, 
and is business manager o f the 
Campus Canopy.

Gail Hutchinson, Tifton, is 
vice-president of the SGA, and 
is on the Women's Residence 
Hall Council. An English major, 
Gail is on the Pine Cone staff, 
and is a member o f Alpha Delta 
Pi sorority. In ADPi, she served 
as standards chairman and is 
the membership chairman.

Scott Cohen, also named to 
Who's Who, is a French major 
from Albany who holds member
ship in Sigma Alpha Chi and 
Alpha Chi. Scott, who is presi
dent of the Creative Writing 
Club, is editor o f the Pine 
Branch, and won the second 
prize in the Poetry Contest in 
both 1965 and 1966.

Another senior in Who's Who 
is sociology major Angie Jarrett, 
of Blakely. Angie served as 
secretary o f the SGA for 1965- 
66, was a runner-up for Miss 
VSC in 1964 and 1965, was Home-

TKE Crowns 
Calendar Girl

Joy White, a 21-year old ele
mentary education major from 
Blakely, was crowned as the 1967 
Tau Kappa Epsilon Calendar 
Girl. The annual contest was 
held November 11.

First runneV-up was June Mc- 
Elmoylc, Miami, Fla.; second 
runner-up, Mary Sue Zipperer, 
Valdosta; third runner-up, Angie 
Thompson, Blakely; and fourth 
runner-up was Susan Fulford of 
Shellman.

Among the semi-finalists were 
Alice Scott, Waycross; Donna 
Blanton, Valdosta; Toni Bellew, 
Covington; Gail Castleberry and 
Sandra Cain, Adel; Patsy Rhodes, 
Cordele; and Charlene Denmark, 
Orlando, Florida.

The 12 girls chosen from the 
25 girls competing will repre
sent the different months of the 
year with the winner being Miss 
January.

coming Queen in 1965, fourth 
runner-up in the Tau Kappa Ep
silon Calendar Girl Contest, and 
was a member of the Miss Pine 
Cone Court. She is the president 
of Kappa Delta and has been on 
the' Panhellenic Council for two 
years.

Sheila McCoy, a French major 
from Valdosta, was also named 
to this honor group. Sheila is 
editor o f the Campus Canopy, 
and is vice-president of Sigma 
Alpha Chi. She is a member of 
the Creative Writing Club and 
served on th& ETV Committee. 
Sheila is a member o f Alpha 
Delta Pi.

Bill Wright, president o f the 
SGA, has also been included in 
Who's Who. A  psychology major 
from Valdosta, Bill is in Black 
Key and the Psychology Club. He 
is president o f Sigma Phi Epsi
lon fraternity.

The best-dressed coed on cam
pus for 1965-66 and president of 
Alpha Chi honor society, Lou 
Ann McLeod, has been named as 
one of the Who’s. Lou Ann, a 
French major from Quitman, 
was second vice-president of 
Sigma Alpha Chi in 1964, and is 
a member o f Alpha Delti Pi 
sorority, where she is corres
ponding secretary and rush 
chairman.

With a double major in Eng
lish and sociology, Nancy Smith 
of Valdosta has been a represent 
ativc to the SGA for two years. 
She was a TKE Calendar Girl in 
1964, and a sponsor of Sigma 
Phi Epsilon fraternity. Nancy is 
a member o f Kappa Delta.

Margaret Ann Parsons Bar
row, past editor o f the Pine 
Cone is also in Who's Who. She 
is a member o f Alpha Delta Pi, 
and served on the ETV Com
mittee.

Requirements for students be
ing nominated for Who's Who 
honors are a senior standing, 
good academic standing, and 
participation in extracurricular 
activities. They are selected by a 
faculty-student committee, head
ed by the Dean o f Students.

Campus Briefs
The Creative Writing Club will 

meet Wednesday, November 30, 
at 4:15 p.m. in Room 102 in West 
Hall. Material may be submitted 
to Mr. James C. Wilkerson, ad
visor; Scot Cohen, president; or 
members Tim Tcasley, Gerald 
Boyd, Lynn Smith, or Mary 
Crew.

0 | ♦
John C. Huxford, new associ

ate professor o f music at VSC, 
has been listed in the 1967-68 
edition of Who's Who in the 
West. Before coming to VSC, Mr. 
Huxford was director o f the 
nationally known Pacific Music 
Camp and was assistant dean of 
music at the University o f the 
Pacific. $ £

A formal Christmas Dance will 
be held at the Mathis City Audi
torium December 9, from 8:00 
p.m. until midnight.
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S tu d e n ts  Respond  To C erem on ies ; 
L e a v e  V i s i t o r s  G o o d  I m p r e s s i o n

A  remark from two elderly  
ladies after the inaugural cere* 
monies symbolizes the gratify
ing rcsponcc c f many adults to
ward student identification In 
the dedication and inaugural 
ceremonies. “A re  those college 
students?" She said. “Yes." Her  
friend replied. “Can you believe 
U?"

Most adults would not have 
believed it, unless they had seen 
the transformation for them
selves. These unbelievers came 
to the campus in curiosity ex
pecting perhaps to see slovenly 
dressed students carrying pla
cards proclaiming defiance. In
stead, to their astonishment, 
they found discipline and har
mony within the campus.

Students at Valdosta State 
Collcge reacted to the occasion 
and presented an ideal situation 
where adults and dignitaries 
could rem em ber the campus in 
good favor.

On Monday, students filed to

West Hall long before the Gov* 
crnor and his party arrived and 
waited patiently— standing. The 
apprehension the faculty might 
have at once felt was denied as 
the group of students grew, far  
surpasing the number of invited 
guests present.

Early on Tuesday morning 
students cleared and cleaned tho 
dining hall, covering the tables 
with cloths and silverware. At 
the same time Student Govern
ment members were guiding  
guests about the campus and 
serving as hosts and hostesses. 
A ll o f these students were vol
unteers.

Impressive was the showing of 
students at the inaugcration it
self. Hundreds of students fill
ed the auditorium to capacity as 
Dr. W alter Martin was inagurat- 
ed.

A  second impressive showing 
was made by the newly formed  
Valdosta State Collcgc band. 
Their first performance to

gether, they did credit to the 
school. Even more gratifying 
than the student response for 
the ceremonies was that of the 
towns people, the city officials, 
and the Chamber of Commerce 
who gave their time, donations, 
and energy for the ceremonies.

The elderly ladies were typical 
in their reproach o f collcgc stu
dents. They had dccidcd prior 
to their visit that college stu
dents were nasty little upstarts 
who not only were ragged but 
ungrateful as well. They came 
only to pass judgement, but 
found none to be judged.

Instead, they found well man
nered adults on campus who 
took pride in their school and 
its faculty. They found a unified  
student body— unified to pre
sent the VSC campus, faculty, 
and student body transformation 
that has come about and that 
will continue to grow  in the 
next few  years.

DENISE CROSS

Crowd Passes By Lost Stray; 
Has No Time For Friendliness

Dirty and disenchanted he sat in the mid
dle of a crowd o f people on a sidewalk down
town. Once in a while he would get up and bark  
at a passerby, maybe follow  him a few steps, 
but not a single person gave him a second 
glance. Once he lifted his paw to suggest shak
ing hands. Even then people were too rushed to 
notice a puppy— just an old stray. The dog  
wandered off. N o  one missed him. W ho had 
time to be friendly, especially to a lost dog.

People are like that, too. Many times they 
go through life existing— lost. They may be in 
the middle o f a crowd but yet are never notic- 

V l T h s y  smile, sometimes wave, maybe even 
Hr nk, just as the little pup wagged his tail and 
r  d his paw, but their friendliness is never 

Tied. Maybe they are strays, too, because 
have no special friends. By no means, how- 

I <\ should this make them untouchable or un
stab le . N o r does it necessarily mean they do

not want friends. Some do not have that extra 
zip which makes them outstanding. They need 
a little encouragement, a little support, maybe 
just friendliness.

Friendliness is a common courtesy and a 
definite Southern tradition. But how many 
times is this courtesy ignored at Valdosta State 
Collcge.

A  bumped tray in the cafeteria, pencil 
points jammed into arms and back without an 
“excuse me*' spoken— these are tangible exam
ples of the discourtesy o f students. Not one of 
these, however, is as convincing proof as is the 
boy or girl who goes from class to class un
noticed and neglected.

Just an old stray, but maybe the befriend
ed student would be a talented addition to the 
school drama group, to the newspaper, or a so
cial club.

☆ ☆

SIIEILA McCOY

Many Letters Wear On Nerves; 
Postal Service Too Efficient

Letters, I get letters! I get so sick and tired 
of letters.
Dear editor,

W ould you be so kind to fill a request and 
use the gripe I love best?

Or even more exciting:
Dear editor,

Please notify your women students that the 
annual competition for Miss Outcr-Mongolian 
Bamboo Shoots will be held in two weeks in 
Pakistan.

Or that letter from a government agency 
marked RUSH-AIRM AIL:
Dear editor.

Please note that the asparagus harvest is 
down 3.115% over last year's crop.

Or the letter that recks of international in
trigue:
Dear comrade,

The American Communist Party sends you 
the official minutes of its last convention. 
Please notify us If you wish to be put on our 
permanent mailing list. (I should be so lucky.)

Then I spend the remainder of my days in 
a state of latent hysteria awaiting the compan
ion letter from the House Committee on Un* 
American Activities:
Dear editor.

W e have been advised that you arc in direct 
communication with the Communist Party.

O r that most enlightening of all letters: 
Ecer editor,

I thought yur last cditoricl stunk. It wuz a 
insult to any inteligunt human bean. In my 
opinyun you have a warpped mine.

Sincere,
A  frcind

Wistfully I remember those days when I 
believed the United Statc3 Postal Service was 
involved in an underworld plot to sabotage my 
mail. Now  I am overwhelmed, if not appalled, 
by their cfficicncy. Upon opening my mail box, 
I am immediately engulfed by a ridiculous 
number of tightly scaled envelops requiring 
nothing short of guerrilla tactics to open them.
I can hardly look a postage stamp in the facc 
anymore. I am losing my identity; I think of 
myself as Dear Editor. The solution to my di
lemma seems obvious— hire a censor. However, 
seasoned censors who arc not easily unnerved 
by five pounds of stamped trivia arc difficult 
to find.

Perhaps, after all, my mail will become 
more exciting. One day I shall find a letter from 
the President, the governor, or a really pro* 
found or controversial letter from my class* 
mates. Perhaps this one—
Dear editor,

This is to Inform you that your box rent is
due.

.Son.net6 D o r  O il cinhsniuincitdgiutng.

By Julia Boynton Greer*

No Rigid Calendar
Now  near the long year’s close what shall we stress? 
What shall we single out for gratitude—
Material provision, shelter, food?
Our glutted granaries, our high success 
In shop and countinghouse? Due measures, yes.
O f thanks for these but let our praise include 
The intimate common benefits renewed 
With every dawn, earth's beautiful largess,
That daily miracle, a flower; the far  
Sky pagcntry o f piled and painted mist;
Night's brilliant muster, star by glowing star;
Beauty, and man's response to it. The list 
Grows long; with life ’s best blessing it shall end,
Love— the rich fellowship of friend with friend.

Summons To Praise
Never too often can our lips recite 
The sweet recurrent blessings of our days.
No rigid calendar should fix our praises—
Rather the whole round planet should unite 
Tn glad diurnal paeans; just the light—
The punctual sun— might fill us with amaze;
T he night’s dark spendor; children’s lovely ways; 
June's fragrant charm. These offer us no trite,
No outworn pageant— nor does summer rain 
In silver baptism, nor the scarlet stain 
Illuminating Autumn's royal trail 
With transient glory not the diamond mail 
Frost-forged for winter tree. Praise asks no date,
It mounts unsummoncd, warm, alive, elate.
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Valdosta State Rebel Schedule S t u d v  R e v e a l s  F e t e ' s  O r i a i n
■fonday, November 28 . ... Armstrong College at Valdosla ^  «  M  I I  jj I I  W  W  W  ■ ^  I  ^  ^  ^  ^  ® ■ ■ ■

Not With American Pilgrims
rfonday. November 28 
fhursday, December 1 
•"riday. December 2 

Saturday, December 3 . 
Saturday. December 10 
fhursday, December 15 
Friday, December 16 . 
Saturday, December 17

Armstrong College 
Florida State University at 

Azalea City Tournament 
Azalea City Tournament 
... Georgia State College 

Quantico Tournament 
Quantico Tournament 
Quantico Tournament

at Valdosta 
Tallahassee 
at Valdosta 
at Valdosta 
at Valdosta 
at Quantico 
at Quantico 
at Quantico

REBEL ROSTER
No. Name

(Upperclassmen) 
Grade Pos. Ht. Wt.

by BUNNY BRIDGES 
Contrary to popular belief, re

cent studies have brought into 
light some evidence that the 
Thanksgiving holiday celebra-

10 Ben Bates Sr. F  6‘ 175
15 Owendell McSwain Sr. C-F 6’6” 185
33 Paul Vick Sr. G-F 6*3” 195
30 Mike Terry Jr. G-F 6*4*' 195
12 Bob Lamphier Jr. G-F 6’3" 185
13 Ron Fortner Jr. G-F 6*2 Vi ”175
43 Russell Ponham Jr. C-F 6*3” 190
45 Bryan Phillips Jr. C-F 6’5” 245
42 Dan Petrovich Soph. G-F 6*1” 175
24 Bill Moore Soph. G 6* 165

Hometown
Jenning, Florida 
Rebecca, Georgia 

Memphis, Indiana 
Hammond, Indiana 
Crown Point, Ind. 

Gary, Indiana 
Manor, Georgia 

Marietta, Georgia 
Crown Point, Ind. 

Ocala, Florida

Rebel s  Face A r m s t r o n g  
In F i r s t  Game Nov.  2 8

The Valdosta State College Rebels, defending G IAC  basketball 
champions, open their 1966-67 season in Valdosta on Novem ber 28. 
The Rebels* first opponents will be the teams from Armstrong Col
lcge of Savannah. Armstrong, a recent entry into the G IAC  confer
ence, had a season record of 15-0 last year.

Coach Colson’s charges will Rebel Booster Club. Coach Col-
be handicapped by the loss of 
five lcttermen. Among those 
missing will be Bobby Ritch, Ray 
McCully, Tommy Johnson, and 
Leston Plant.
- Aiding the Rebels this year 
will be a new video-tape mach
ine recently purchased by the

A
THE MAN’S SHOP

Featuring the Latest 
Fashions in Young Men’s 

Apparel

Downtown Valdosla

son says the machine w ill be a 
definite improvement. “ In  the 
past we took motion pictures of 
our games. This was a problem  
because it took four or five days 
for us to get the film back. W ith  
the video-tape machine, we can 
tape the first half of a ball 
game and then review the plays 
during the half.*’

Other games w ill be againsf 
Florida State University on De
cember 1 at Tallahassee, and the 
second annual Valdosta Invita
tional Tournament to be played 
December 2-3. Four teams w ill 
be entered.

Last year the Rebels lost to 
the Seminoles by a single point. 
News out of FSU  this year, how
ever, indicates that the Semi
noles w ill have one of their 
strongest teams in recent years.

VSC students with ID cards 
will be admitted free to all 
home games.

Campus Scenes
Expression o f extreme 

chagrin on the face of a VSC  
student, who had been ab- 
sent-mindedly tossing his car 
keys up and down, as the keys 
catch on the ceiling lights, 
thus forcing him to “blow  
his cool” by climbing up on 
a chair to retrieve them.

A  VSC history instructor, 
not wanting to disappoint his 
eight o*clock class by his ab
sence because of car trouble, 
received aid from the head of 
the History Department, who, 
clad in robe and slippers, de
posited the instructor on cam
pus in the nick of time, prov
ing once again that “the show 
must go on.”

• t  «
Flustered VSC coed, who, 

having boarded the bus at 
North Campus before class 
was over, was seen sporadical
ly jumping from seat to seat 
in a desparate attempt to 
elude attack by a “humongus” 
bug, and finally resorting to 
walking to main campus, in
stead of riding on the same 
bus with that bug!

tion did not originate with the 
American pilgrims.

This new evidence seems to in
dicate that the traditional holi
day was begun in Europe by 
desperate collcgc students, who 
were so sick of school that they 
were ready to bring a halt in 
classes before final studies for 
exams.

Sororities Help 
Needy Families

Sororities on the campus of 
VSC are undertaking numerous 
service projects for the Thanks
giving season.

Alpha Delta Pi Sorority will 
collect food for a needy family 
as a special Thanksgiving pro
ject. The A D P i’s have also 
pledged Barbara Williams from  
Albany.

The sisters and pledges of Phi 
Mu Sorority are selling choco
late candy which may be pur
chased for $1.00 a can. The Phi 
Mu’s w ill begin giving their an
nual fraternity teas winter quar
ter The sorority has taken a new 
pledge, Shirley Geiger, sopho
more. Pledge Julie Johnson has 
been chosen a pledge sponsor of 
Pi Kappa Phi.

Members of Kappa Delta So
rority are also collecting food 
and clothing for a needy family 
for Thanksgiving. KD ’s will visit 
Crestwood as their monthly ser
vice project.

Records indicate that one 
Luigi Lorenzo Alfredo Piacerer 
known by his friends as *‘A1,” 
began the movement at Rome 
State University, early in the 
16th century. *‘A1” got together 
a group of about 500 students 
and for three consecutive days, 
they all boycotted classes at 
RSU. Their professors were so 
thankful to be rid of them, that 
they, too, left the university. 
The only hitch was that the pro- 
fcssbrs never came back. A1 and 
his friends never graduated, but 
were immediately drafted into 
the Royal Renaissance Regiment.

The holiday evolved in a 
slightly different manner in 
Spain. There, disgruntled stu
dents merely decided to prolong 
their usual afternoon siesta on 
the last Th u rsday  in November 
to three days.

French students were slightly 
more sophisticated in bringing 
about their celebration of the 
holiday. They argued with facul
ty and administration that at 
least two or three days were 
needed in which a student could 
deeply meditate and give thanks 
for the wonderful wine which 
would flow  in even greater a- 
bundance during the upcoming 
Christmas season. It seems that 
the faculty and administration 
made little protest to this de
mand from the students, since 
they themselves had been medi
tating and giving thanks for wine 
for about a week.

Merle Norman Cosmetics

Headquarters For Beauty
— BROOKWOOD PLAZA — 

— CASTLE PARK —

n n  mtin 6 S tud io 
“THE GIFT ONLY YOU CAN GIVE.” 

We Can Still Take Portraits For Christinas
UNTIL DECEMBER 1st

COME AN D  SEE OUR F IN E  SELECTION OF  

FRAMES A N D  CAM ERAS

110 West Central Avenue Downtown Valdosta

Examining producc in an open-air marketplace in Lisbon is one way to broaden one’s knowledge 
o f the ways o f the Portuguese people. These girls founu exploring the markets o f cities around the 
world a relaxing change from studies undertaken last year during a semester at sea on Chapman  
College’s floating campus.

Alzada Knickerbocker o f Knoxville, Tennessee,—in the plaid dress— returned from the study- 
travel semester to complete her senior year in English at RadclifTe College.

Jan Knippers of Lawrenceburg, Tennessee, a graduate o f the University o f Tennessee, and a 
former Peace Corps Volunteer, first pursued graduate studies in International Relations and returned 
a second semester as a teaching assistant in Spanish on the world-circling campus.

The fall semester voyage o f discoveiy, aboard the s.s. R Y N D A M . for which Holland-America 
Line acts as General Passenger Agents, is carrying 450 other students to ports arolmd the world, as 
you read this.

Still another 450 will leave from Los Angeles in February for the spring 1967 semester set to 
transit Panama Canal and call at ports in Venezuela, Brazil, Argentina, Nigeria, Senegal, Morocco, 
Spain, Portugal, The Netherlands, Denmark and Great Britain, returning to N ew  York.

For a catalog describing how you can include the spring semester aboard the R Y N D A M  in your 
educational plans, fill in the information below and mail.

ggSS Chapman 
College

Orange. California 92600

Director of Admissions 
Chapman College 
Orange, California 92666

Name Present Status 
Col lege/ U  ni verst ty

(Last) (First]

Address Freshman
Sophomore
Junior
Senior
Graduate

(Indicate Home or College/University) 

------------------------State________________ Zip

Telephone

rhe Ryndam is of West German registry.
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Financial Aids Announced; Students To Go

Work-Study Program Set To ToM°a Meet•  ^  P a m IIa PlnivuAlfl n f  Mi
Financial aid in the total sum 

of $38*700 has been awarded to 
students, said Dr. A. Louie Sose
bee, Assistant Dean of Student 
Personnel and Director of Fi
nancial Aid.

"No money is available for 
winter or spring quarter. We're 
out* said Sosebee. He went on 
to say that students wishing fi
nancial help for next fall quar
ter should submit applications 
in January.

National Defense Education 
Act loans in the amount of 
$22*000 were awarded* and $7*- 
100 in Regents* Scholarships was 
given to students. Tuition schol
arships amounting to $9*600 
were awarded through the Val
dosta Chamber of Commerce.

Sosebee said the major quali
fications for any student loan 
or scholarship is financial need. 
The Regents* Scholarship re
quires a B average, while the 
Chamber of Commerce and the 
NDEA loans require a C aver
age of the student.

The NDEA loan is a money- 
matching one, where the nation
al government pays ninety per 
cent of the total and the school 
supplies the other ten per cent, 
which must be raised locally, 
Sosebee said. He pointed o u t  
that Valdosta State is looking 
forwdrd hopefully to larger lo
cal sums being available next 
year. Regents* Scholarship do
nations are based on the enroll
ment o f the collcge.

Dean Sosebee also announced 
that next year VSC plans to en

ter a work-study program. Stu
dents in the program will be as
signed jobs on campus and will 
be paid $1.25 an hour. This pro
gram will also be a matching 
money plan between the school 
and the government.

Students Talk 
While Eating

Foreign language students 
now have an opportunity to 
practice conversation somewhere 
besides in class or the language 
lab. Language tables now meet 
in the cafeteria for students to 
practice.

Mr. Charles McKinley, who 
teachc3 German and initiated 
the idea cf language tables, 
meets with a group of interested 
students in the cafeteria every 
day at 1:10 pm to speak German.

Every Wednesday at 1:10, 
French teachers, Mr. David King 
and Mrs. Daniel Haight, are at 
the French table to speak with 
any hungry students who also 
want experience in conversation.

For Spanish students, Dr. Jose 
Fernandez and Mr. Hiram Cres
po, who teach Spanish, have or
ganized a coffee for every Tues
day at two o'clock and every 
Thursday at ten o'clock upstairs 
in the Collcgc Union.

Want To Start Something?

I Will Be Glad To Help h ■
Jackie's College Cupboard

100 JACKSON STREET 

OPEN 6 DAYS PHONE 244-0931

Cecelia Ringvold of Norway, 
Cecelia Trope of Sweden, and 
ltsuka Miyajima of Japan, will 
attend an International Students* 
Conference over the Thanksgiv
ing holidays. The convention at 
Tocoa, is held annually for all 
foreign exchange students in 
Georgia.

Joey Davis and Danico Odum, 
both of Valdosta, will accom
pany the foreign students to the 
convention.

Games Near End
Intramural flag football is 

nearing the end of its season. 
Each team will have played 
seven games at the end of the 
season.

Games remaining arc:
November 28—Tau Kappa Ep

silon vs. West Lowndes.
November 29—West Brown vs. 

Tau Kappa Epsilon, Sigma Phi 
Epsilon vs. Town.

December 5—Top two teams.

Faculty Nominates Students 
For Graduate Fellowships

Eight nominations have been 
made by the faculty of Valdosla 
State for the Woodrow Wilson 
Fellowship and the Dan forth 
Fellowship.

Those nominated for tho 
Woodrow Wilson Fellowship and 
their fields of study arc William 
E. Bailey of Nashville, physics; 
Caroline Bozeman, a sociology 
major from Sylvester; Bunny 
Bridges of Valdosta, music; and 
Scott Cohen, a foreign language 
major from Albany.

Other nominees for tho Wood
row Wilson Fellowship arc She
ila McCoy and Mrs. Annette 
Stricklen Martinez, both foreign 
language majors from Valdosta.

William E. Bailey and Sheila 
McCoy were the faculty's nomi
nees for the Danforth Fellow
ship.

Dr. Ward Pafford, Dean of the 
Collcge, said that these students 
will be screened and will have 
personal confcreiices with foun
dation officials before final se
lections are made.

Dr. Pafford said the purrposc 
of these fellowship foundations 
are “ to help outstanding stu

dents go to graduate school and 
prepare for collcgc teaching." 
Providing full support for one 
academic year, tho Woodrow 
Wilson Fellowship Foundation 
awards 1,000 fellowships each 
year.

The Danforth Fellowship pro. 
vidcs full support to the reel p. 
lent for four years of graduate 
study.

O BITU A R Y
Airman third class Gary L. 

Stricklen, stationed at Tyndall 
AFB, Florida, died November 0, 
1966, from injuries received in 
a motorcycle accident near Pan* 
ama City, Florida, October 29.

Stricklen was the son of Mr. 
Lester L. Stricklen, a biology 
professor at VSC.

Joe N. Buff III, a junior at 
VSC, died following an automo
bile accident on Nov. 19. A na
tive of Unadilla, Georgia, he 
transferred to VSC this fall 
quarter from Middle Georgia 
College. He lived in Brown Hall.

D O  Y O U R

CHRISTMAS SHOPPING
•  Books
•  Circular Jig-Saw Puzzles
•  I li-Intensity Lamps
•  Throw Rugs
•  Throw Pillows
•  Many Other Gifts

a t

Brookwood Plaza OPEN THURS., FRI. SAT. — TILL 9:00

From $16 to $18
TRUJUNS are sewn* by hand 

the honest injun way
The arrowhead says Trujuns are for real.
Real handsewn fronts’*'. Really handsome.
Really comfortable. The real American 
casual look, ruggedly styled of rich smooth or 
grain leathers . . .  some lined, some not. Nationally 
advertised in Esquire. If you don't see 'em, ask for ’em. Trujuns.


